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CHAIR COCHRAN: . . .(gavel). . . Good morning, the Infrastructure Management
Committee of February 28, 2011 will now come to order. And I'd like to
introduce everyone who's present today. I have Committee
Vice-Chair Michael Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And Councilmember Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And Councilmember Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Hello. And Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And Councilmember Riki Hokama is excused this
morning and also Council Chair, Mr. Mateo, will be joining us on the second
agenda item today. And thanks everyone for being here. I also have Ms. Baisa,
Councilmember Baisa in attendance.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And from Corporation Counsel, David Galazin.
MR. GALAZIN: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Hi, aloha. And also our Administrative staff representative from
Public Works, Director David Goode.
MR. GOODE: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And let's see, also my Council Staff here, we have
Legislative Analyst, Scott Jensen, and Committee Secretary, Yvette Bouthillier.
Good morning. Thanks for being here. Who else?
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So joining us for our panel today, we will be receiving a couple teleconference
calls. Well one call from Kauai, Ed Tschupp, County of Kauai, Department of
Public Works and Lauren Roth Venu, from Roth Ecological Design on Oahu.
Jeffrey Schwartz of D.I.R.E. Coalition, which stands for Don't Inject, Re-direct
and Russell Sparks of Education Specialist with DLNR, Division of Aquatic
Resources. I was. . .I did invite Dan Clegg of Land and Resources Manager for
Monsanto Company. Unfortunately, he was not able to attend today.
At this time, I would like to open the floor for public testimony. Please sign up at
the front entrance in the lobby and the testimony will be focused on the items that
are on our agenda today. And please at this point if you haven't already done so,
silent or turn off any cell phones or noise makers to minimize disturbances to our
meeting.
And the first item on our agenda today is IM-11(2), Committee's Priorities and
Procedures; Presentations from County Administrative Agencies (Orientation
Workshop by the Department of Public Works). And this is to be pursuant to
Rule 7(B) of the Rules of the Council. The Committee intends to have an
orientation workshop to be conducted by the Department of Public Works. The
workshop may cover such topics as the organization of the Department and
current efforts by the Depart...Development Services Administration, the
Engineering Division, and the Highways Division.
So, we will be receiving a presentation from Department of Public Works on this
item in just a moment. But at this time, the floor is now open to accept public
testimony and testimony shall be limited to three minutes with one minute to
conclude. And testifiers please state your name and any group or organization
you may be representing. First person to testify is John Seebart.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. SEEBART: Hi, good morning, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Seebart.
MR. SEEBART: Yeah, well I'm not exactly sure where, what the bearing is here
whether we're talking about whether we need to do something or whether we're
going to form a plan to do something. But, so, if I'm not right on point that's my
confusion. But I've been involved with the injection well issue for several years
and I attended most of the wastewater meetings that the former Administration
had although I was not a member of the panel. I'm involved with the Makai
Watch in Kaanapali near the injection well there and I have a fair idea of what
goes on on the reef. I mean, we desperately need to do this, which is what
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D.I.R.E. had recommended in the first place. . .work on reusing these assets and
that's because we're actually doing severe damage to the reefs and so forth out
there in Kahekili and these other places but I'm more familiar with Kahekili.
The problem is, is the nitrogen loads in the water that come from the sewage
effluent. It, it's real frustrating to have been to the Wastewater Committee
meetings because I felt that the volunteers in those meetings did an exemplary
job. They tried really hard but because of...obfuscation and blocking by the past
Administration's people a lot of things weren't admitted to, to testimony,
including why this was important leading to my comments on the eighth month of
that meeting process when one of the members on the seventh month said well I
don't understand why this is even important. So, I brought in the reports from,
the scientific reports, from Knox and Meghan Dailer and USGS and read them to
the Council or to the, the group the next time, and so they could understand
because these things were tried. There were people who tried to present these and
were prevented.
Dave Taylor. . .I, I read about him in the paper recently and there's a controversy
where he's saying well it's not really my job to decide where the water's coming
from. I mean, I don't have this perfectly, but it's to, up to you, the Council. Well,
that's exactly what he said about the injection wells. The best I can tell, Dave.
Anyway, that may be really good in terms of maintaining a bureaucratic position
but it really doesn't help Maui to advance. Okay, that's my feeling personally,
Dave, sorry. But, I think, if we look at the, the costs of not doing something about
this problem we're compelled to do it and we're destroying the assets that we all
possess together here on Maui and the reefs are certainly part of it.
I just beg that you go ahead with using this. . .reusing this water. And I would
also like to point out that in Dave's new position his predecessor on the final
report when he, when he left office a couple months ago, according to The
Maui News, said that using the effluent as irrigation water would be much
cheaper, and therefore freeing water from streams and so forth from what, what
we're using for drinking water would be far cheaper than developing new sources
of fresh water and building that infrastructure. So, from a. . .just a nuts and bolts
point of view, Jeff, Jeff Eng said, we basically have to use this effluent. Forget
the environment, which is my concern but the environment. But, but Jeff Eng
says, it's financial and we have to use this stuff because it's an asset that we
possess. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Seebart. One second. Any part of the testimony
needs to be clarified or rephrased? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Mr. Seebart, thank you for testifying. You
mentioned a scientific study. I'd like to see a copy of that. I haven't seen one yet.
-4
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MR. SEEBART: No problem, I can get it for you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. SEEBART: It, it is Dailer, Knox, et al., and it concerns the nitrogen levels adjacent
to the injection wells in the various locations here on Maui, Kihei, and Kahekili,
and, I believe, Kahului as well. But they also did samples all around the island to
show that those nitrogen levels are very much lower in these other locations. And
it amounts to a plume near each of the injection wells. But I can get you the copy.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I, I would appreciate it.
MR. SEEBART: Yeah, yep, sure, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actually that's the first I've heard of any peer review
scientific studies.
MR. SEEBART: Oh, okay. Well there's also one that I mentioned it also there's a
USGS study that shows the same plumes and I can get you that as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. SEEBART: Certainly.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If, if, if we're going to have a request like that could we
have it for the entire Committee?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, sure, okay, yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean, you know, I don't, you know, no offense if
everybody's going to ask for the same thing. I would prefer if, if our Members
are going to ask for something like that they ask for the entire membership.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: 'Cause I was going to ask for, for everybody, okay, please.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, great sure.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If we could have both reports.
CHAIR COCHRAN: All right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I'd appreciate it, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, will do. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Seebart.
MR. SEEBART: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And next testifier will be Irene Bowie.
MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair and Committee Members. I'm Irene Bowie,
Executive Director of Maui Tomorrow Foundation and I'll be commenting on
IM-10 as well.
Maui Tomorrow is pleased to attend today's Infrastructure Committee meeting on
injection wells. Because there are still some skeptics in County government who
debate the health effects both on our reefs and on ocean recreation users of the
effluent entering into Maui's nearshore waters from nearby injection wells, it
seems prudent to focus more on the benefits of water recycling. I think today's
panel will offer important information on this subject and creative ideas for
implementation.
As we look at the situation at the Kahului Wastewater Reclamation Facility, we
know that rising sea levels are forcing us to face expensive infrastructure
decisions. As stated in the Central Maui Recycled Water Verification Study,
wastewater flows in the Kahului Plant will increase over time as more
development takes place in Central Maui. This will result in more effluent being
put through the plant's injection wells and as a result entering the nearshore
waters of Kahului Bay.
It's therefore imperative for environmental and public health concerns that the
Kahului Plant upgrade to R-1 water capability. We're encouraged that
Councilmember Hokama has reopened the discussion of moving the Central Maui
Sewage Treatment Plant inland, where recycled water could play a role in
continued agricultural use of the Central valley. Application of recycled water for
agricultural and landscape irrigation can provide an additional source of nutrients
and lessen the need to apply synthetic fertilizers. This in turn helps to reduce
runoff of pollutants into coastal waters. As the Kahului Plant is in the tsunami
zone plans to armor the shoreline in front of the facility are also being considered.
If the life of that facility at that location is to be extended by shoreline
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fortification then now is the time to take a serious look at the options and
associated costs of water distribution opportunities for Central Maui.
The Reuse Division of the Department of Environmental Management has
investigated the use of the Maui Land and Pine system to deliver recycled water
to HC&S' seed cane production through two existing 14 inch pipes, which have
the ability to transport several million gallons of recycled water per day. The cost
to upgrade the Kahului Plant to R-1 capability is approximately $5 million,
adding the recycled water distribution system to HC&S through the Maui Land
and Pine lines is approximately 11 million for a total cost of $16 to $17 million.
Well these are daunting figures, the reality is that our infrastructure must be cared
for as it directly affects our quality of life.
Central Maui needs recycled water as we continue to grow. We need it in order to
recharge our aquifers, to put more water back in our streams, to provide
nonpotable water for irrigation, and to reduce the amount going into our injection
wells. The EPA website states nonpotable reuse is a widely accepted, accepted
practice that will continue to grow. In many parts of the United States the uses of
recycled water are expanding in order to accommodate the needs of the
environment and growing water supply demands. That is certainly true here on
Maui with limited water sources. Mahalo to Chair Cochran and to this Committee
for bringing this important discussion forward. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Bowie. Any discussion, clarification for the
testifier? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Irene, for being here this
morning. I was wondering if we can have a copy of your testimony?
MS. BOWIE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The, the other thing. . .the number that you
provided this Committee this morning, the 5 million and the 11 million, is that
being taken off from the presentation that was made earlier by Environmental
Management in regards to the different plans to utilize the recycled water from -MS. BOWIE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --the Kahului Treatment Plant?
MS. BOWIE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good, good. And I agree that the Kahului
Wastewater Treatment Plant should be moved, you know, because of the tsunami,
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possibility of tsunami and that's the reason why we, you know, placed
$20 million because the move of that plant, you know, probably, you know,
gonna take us a number of years. So that's the reason why for the fortification of
the plant to ensure that if any tsunami that comes by hopefully that fortification
can withstand that waves. So, thank you for your testimony.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any further discussion, Members?
Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Bowie -MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --for testifying. And at this point, anyone else signed up for
testimonies? If not then without further. . .with no objections testimonies will be
closed.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Public testimony is closed for this item. And now, we
will take a two minute recess to prepare the Chambers for the Department of
Public Works to go forward with their presentation. We are now in two minute
recess. . . .(gavel). . .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:20 a.m.
9:23 a.m.

ITEM NO. 11(2): COMMITTEE'S PRIORITIES AND PROCEDURES;
PRESENTATIONS FROM COUNTY ADMINISTRATIVE
AGENCIES (ORIENTATION WORKSHOP BY THE DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS)

CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel). . . The Infrastructure Management Committee meeting
will now, will now reconvene. And we'll have David. . .Director David Goode to
do the Public Works presentation. I also want to notate that Deputy Director of
Public Works Rowena Dagdag-Andaya is also here in the gallery. Thank you,
David. We're ready.
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MR. GOODE: (PowerPoint presentation) Okay, thank you, Madam Chair. Good
morning, Members of the Committee. I'm David Goode. I'll be giving a
presentation today, probably best how the ABC's of DPW, and with that I did
give a handout to all the Members, which might be a little difficult to read in this
light but you can reference it after the presentation. And, and, Madam Chair,
we'll be taking questions afterwards. Is that how we're looking to do this?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, we'll put up the screen and then, you know, get back to our
seating positions and then have questions and answers.
MR. GOODE: Okay, then I'll just roll through this. The Department is basically
comprised as shown on this simple organization chart we have within our
Administration. Rowena, is of course, the Deputy Director as you mentioned.
We have a personnel services position and clerical assistants as well as secretarial.
But the real meat of what happens within the Department happens at the division
level. And the three divisions we have are Development Services Administration
headed by Ralph Nagamine; Engineering Division headed by Cary Yamashita;
and our Highways Division headed by Brian Hashiro. And we're going to get
into each of these three divisions in a little more detail on what they do and some
of their goals, at least the goals as the Administration sees it.
We also have boards and commissions. We have five of them. Actually we have
a board, a commission, and a couple of committees, and a council, that's the way
they're titled.
We have a Board of Code Appeals, which is staffed by the Development Services
Administration. They look at potential changes to building materials that folks
want to use. At some point here we will. . .I will be meeting with each of these
boards and commissions over the ensuing months and this is one board that I
might be coming back to you folks to consolidate this with some other boards.
They have very few items that actually come before them 'cause most people
aren't using materials that aren't already approved.
We have the Commission on Naming Streets, Parks, and Facilities. They actually
have final decision making power in naming our streets, the various parks and
facilities, and that's staffed by the Engineering Division.
We have the Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee and this one looks at
requests for turning on and off street lights and other related matters related to the
Outdoor Lighting Ordinance. That's staffed by the Engineering Division.
We have a Subdivision Engineering Standards Committee known within the
Department as SESC. This one most of the Council Members that have been here
9
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before are aware of this Committee 'cause oftentimes you have items that you
will send to them. And basically any change to the way that subdivisions are
built, primarily roadways, go to this Committee which is made up of professionals
in the industry to look at and opine on back to the Department and the Council as
to whether those changes make sense or what trade-offs there might be in, in these
changes. That's staffed by the Department. . .Development Services
Administration.
And finally, Traffic Safety Council. I know you're all aware of this one as well.
They look at specific traffic issues and requests. It might be requests for four-way
stops, two-way stops, traffic signals, parking, or no parking, making things one
way. I believe by the code they're, they're required to look at it first and they
send back their comments to our Engineering Division who staffs that primarily
back to this body for consideration.
So, those are the five committees that are. . .and boards that are within the
Department.
So, let's start with and take them in alphabetical order, Development Services
Administration. As you can see by this laundry list they administer quite a few
codes. Actually after I wrote this I realized we forgot the Outdoor Lighting
Ordinance. But the big one, the big one is really the Building and Housing Codes,
that's your Building Code. So all Building Code requirements and the associated
permits, inspections, and follow up, and enforcement all happen in there.
We have a Housing Code, which was actually adopted, I think, as the original
Building Code and we're going to be providing to this Council some upgrades to
the Building Code that are currently being reviewed by Corp. Counsel, they'll be
transmitted after the budget session. And part of that will actually be to eliminate
the Housing Code. So, that code's gotta go and hopefully it will go.
The Electrical Code was modified by this Council, I think, a year or two ago. So,
it has the most recent National Electrical Code as modified for this County.
Our Plumbing Code is also another revision that we will be bringing up to the
Council. It's currently also at Corp. Counsel. Generally pretty mundane but
there's a couple of items in here we'd really like the Council to focus on. Some
issues that occur in a lot people's mind, include gray water use. That's been
adopted recently by the Department of Health but it's not in our code at all. And
the plumbing fixture counts, which I believe is in this code and also with the
Department of Water Supply. I'm glad to see the Water Director here. We really
would like to take a whack at the plumbing fixture count. It's something that a lot
of our employees spend a lot of time administering it. It doesn't seem to have
much public benefit.

-1 0-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
February 28, 2011

We also have the Driveway Ordinance. Not looking at any great changes with
that.
We have the Grading Ordinance. We have some changes we'd like to bring to the
Council as well on the Grading Ordinance, mostly kind of small, identifying areas
that probably don't need a grading permit like when you're required to do a fire
break for the Fire Department and other similar circumstances. And we're. . .we
also would work with the Council if need be on amending the Grading Ordinance
to address retaining walls, which might be something we're going to discuss this
afternoon.
The Subdivision Ordinance we have some. . .a host of changes that we will be
bringing to this Council. It's also. . .just got to Corp. Counsel for review. There's
a lot of clean up that needs to be done with this ordinance and also some changes
as it relates to primarily just the processing and we really look forward to having
that discussion after budget.
We also have these nuisance. . .I call them nuisance ordinances. It doesn't mean
the, the ordinances are a nuisance. They're about nuisances. You know, we
actually have a few of them. Beautification, under littering, the Department has
some responsibilities and the Housing Code all address, what do you do when a
guy. . .the guy next door, his lot is just junk or the house is junk and it's a total
mess and it's an eyesore? And we have to administer this. It's not easy to
administer. And again, it's something I would over the next year or two would
like to bring to the Council for some clarification and policy decisions on how we
best handle these.
And finally, DSA is the Central Coordinating Agency. That's the term that's used
in some of these ordinances and essentially what that means is those roll of plans
that you see in the picture there. Those plans get sent to or basically deposited
with DSA as part of a building permit or subdivision or grading permit and then
they're routed. And so, they route then to County agencies, State agencies, and
various utilities like Maui Electric. And so simultaneously all these plans go out
then they come back. Even within DSA there are review that's done at their staff
level but ultimately the permit is not issued until all the agencies reply saying yes
the plans as submitted or as modified are ready to go. And this is one of the
aspects of some of the proposed changes we will be bringing to you folks to talk
about how this...these roles are and what control or not DSA should have in
making sure that all these replies are timely.
So, some of the goals for DSA. We're just obviously looking at to reduce the
time to issue permits, which comes back to what I just discussed as the Central
Coordinating Agency, wanna upgrade these codes.
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KIVA, of course, is the system by which everybody enters the information in
electronically. KIVA was started by DSA 15 years ago or so. It's been adopted
by almost everybody else. We, in DSA, are responsible for making sure KIVA
functions. We have a person there, Sharon Norrod, who's actually, I think,
nationally recognized as an expert in KIVA and but the more it gets used the
better the public will be served. So, that's definitely a goal of DSA.
We want to decrease frivolous complaints. Last year the Department or DSA
responded to over 4,000 complaints, which is something like 15 or 20 a day. A
good portion of those are repeat complaints or neighbors beefing with, with each
other or businesses beefing. So, we get caught up in that and we've recently
assisted the Managing Director in modifying our policy on how we handle
complaints, which we feel will decrease these frivolous complaints.
And, of course, the continued enforcement of the codes. I'm sure you've all had
folks come to you and say hey, they're, you know, they're making me redo this
building and this and that. And unfortunately the. . .there's just a lot of buildings
out there that weren't built to code or weren't even built with permits. And so, we
have a. . .we have a responsibility and a duty to enforce that code. And DSA has
a really good procedure on how to handle this fairly by giving people time to
comply, giving them the, the know-how on how to get it done, and it's really up
to in most cases, 99 percent of them, is up to them to perform and we're ready to
help. But we will continue to enforce those codes.
Moving on to the Engineering Division, they are of course responsible for
designing and building our new projects, new roadways, reconstruction of
roadways, drainage projects.
They handle all the requests with the speed humps and traffic related requests a
lot of which you as Council Members hear a lot about.
We resurface our existing roadways. In fact, Kamehameha Avenue, which was
resurfaced actually using that thin concrete product and recycling for the base
course actually received Project of the Year, of the Year from the Hawaii the
Maui Chapter of the HSPE yesterday. So, congratulations to the Engineering
Division for that award.
We do in house surveying and we have a survey crew which helps us to get out
there and find a lay of land on a lot of different issues that come up.
And we're also responsible for managing this, this structure, or this campus here
that the County buildings, Prosecutor's and the old police station sit on.
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Their goal number one is to get these projects done. You folks allocate funds,
expect the projects to get done, and this last year I know they did a great job, of
getting, I think, 95 percent of their monies out. And so, certainly, it's a big goal
for us in Administration and myself and Rowena personally are there to assist in
anything that comes up that needs the, the help of us. And we will continue to do
that and make sure these projects get done.
We want to get more Federal highway funds. Those are allocated to the State and
it's sub-allocated to, to the counties, a rather complicated formula. Some good
news on, this last week a project in Kauai dropped out and they selected two
County of Maui projects to move up from FY '12 to FY '11. We just got that
notice a couple days ago. So, I think, one was the Lono and Hina signal. . Araffic
signal. Design's 95 percent done so they gave us that and I can't remember the
other project but the good news is that we were able to say that we're ready to do
it and get those funds. And now it's our job to get it done and show DOT and
FHWA that you're worthy of the selection of getting moved up and now we gotta
get it done.
I want to respond as quickly as we can to requests from the public. We get quite a
few requests, mostly traffic related, and of course drainage, and also to respond to
agency requests. The Engineering Division is one of those routed agencies. We
talked about DSA sending out plans, the Engineering Division is often one of
those agencies and they review it from the traffic and drainage perspectives
primarily.
Highways Division, our last division here administers the Traffic Code as it
relates to obstructions in the right-of-way. Again, this is one that, you know,
some Council Members may hear about from some their constituents from time to
time.
We maintain everything so the roadways and drainage facilities. The three
Federal floodways that we get graded on annually, Iao, Kahoma, and Kaunakakai.
We maintain the veteran cemeteries on each island, provide garage services not
only to the division itself but to a lot of other departments, Parks, Housing,
Finance, whoever's got cars we pretty much do it, except for the police and the
Fire Department. And we assist a lot with the other departments on special
projects needing heavy equipment or manpower 'cause we got both of those and
they know how to, they know how to get it done.
So, some of the activities we do in maintaining our roads. You see the crews out
there, of course, you know, pothole patching, cut grass. We have sidewalks that
are in disrepair that are the responsibility of the Department.
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Drainage maintenance, which oftentimes, excuse me, pipes are clogged or inlets,
grates need to be fixed, some of the more common maintenance that's done on
drainage. Of course, special events, I call them special, not so good events,
flooding, like in Kihei. You can see a picture there of the guys cleaning up.
We do traffic signs and markings, so on County roadways all the signs you see,
all the markings . . . (inaudible). . .the stripes. We have a couple of crews that do
that.
We maintain our traffic signals that aren't on State highways. We have a crew
that goes out there and can program signals and also maintain the lighting.
We do street lights, so all the street lights throughout the County. The main thing
we do there is pay the electric bill. It's a big item. I think it's a couple million
bucks a year.
And finally, we started doing a little road paving. They picked up a paver from
the City and County of Honolulu. They recently completed some of their first
projects, the Makawao base yard. Got the machine first so they re-paved their
baseyard, which as kind of the test run. And then they did little Brewer Road and
that Brewer Road is the one that kind of, is parallel to Baldwin, kind of bypasses
Makawao town. And if you go by and check out Brewer Road, you'll see a really
nice job, they did a great job, it worked, it worked just fine. They've even gone in
and striped that road already.
So, we have the capability of doing some pick up work if you will in road paving.
They're currently modifying the machine a little bit. It turned out the, the way the
machine was being loaded, it didn't quite match some of our equipment so it's
undergoing a little welding job right now. But it's going to give us some
flexibility in the future and if it proves out well enough maybe we can look to
actually get a, a newer piece of gear.
So, their major goals are, of course, maximize their performance by having the
right equipment and materials for the job. And during some of the recent budget
cuts everybody had to chip in. We're behind in our equipment and we will be
coming to you this year to get our equipment back up to snuff.
Want to continue to make sure people move obstructions in the right-of-way. Of
course, respond as quickly as we can to requests for service.
I look to save money where we can, and some of the opportunities that the
division is already looking at is participating with the Office of Economic
Development installing photovoltaic's on their facilities where it makes sense.
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And so, OED has, has committed and they put us, I think, along with the Fire
Department, a couple of lead agencies in their initial round.
And we're also looking at LED street lighting and I've experimented with this a
little bit. If you go to Wailuku parking lot, the main parking lot, you'll see LED
lighting in there. It consumes about half of the electricity. And so, we have a
really significant opportunity to lower our electric bill through LED and there's a
couple other technologies available. And so, we will be meeting with the Outdoor
Lighting Committee on this and also looking at various strategies to see how we
can accomplish this 'cause each fixture is pretty expensive. So, it'll be a big
trade-off between initial cost and long term savings. But anywhere we can save
money we need to. And that's it, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Director Goode. At this point we'll take a two minute
recess once again to prepare the chambers for discussion. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:42 a.m.
9:44 a.m.

CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel) Infrastructure Management Committee meeting is
now back in session. And, Members, I will now open the floor for discussion.
Any questions for Director Goode? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Goode, thank you for the presentation.
I really appreciate it. You mentioned you're going to eliminate Housing Code
that just off the top of it seems kind of shocking but I'm assuming there's a really
good reason for that?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Madam Chair and Councilmember Couch. Yeah, there's a good
reason for it. It's just an archaic code. It's kind of stuck around. My
understanding it's kind of the original Building Code before we had Building
Code and for a while it applied only to certain Interim zoned properties. And so
when we get the, that discussion here I'm pretty confident you'll have a bill
before you that will incorporate a new Building Code but also include the
wholesale, repeal of the Housing Code. And so what we'll do is in Committee
we'll be able to go through, you know, what pertinent sections of the Housing
Code we needed to migrate into the Building Code.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that, that's a little bit better than, than just we're
going to get rid of the Housing Code. Madam Chair, I have quite a few questions
but are we going to go in the- CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --round, round robin?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Anyone. . .any other Members? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, David, for that
presentation. In, in regards to traffic lights, I, I know you mentioned that we're
going to do one at Lono and Hina. My question is four-way stops prior to putting
in traffic signals. You know, we've done it at Papa and Lono and it seems to be
working pretty good and I, you know, it doesn't cost much as compared to a
traffic light. Can you provide us with some comments in regards to four-way
stops?
MR. GOODE: Sure, Madam Chair and Councilmember Pontanilla. You know, every,
every intersection is unique and what the Department does is they, they analyze
the intersections using a warrant analysis. And a warrant analysis basically does
it warrant say a four-way stop or does it warrant a traffic signal and there's a
number of warrants. I can't remember the exact number, 14, I think it is. And
oftentimes one of those warrants can be met and it really says, you know, if it's
met you need to install a traffic signal primarily for, well not only liability
reasons, but for traffic flow. So, oftentimes you can go from a two-way to a
four-way to a traffic signal as traffic volume increases, but each one has to be
looked at on its...for its own merits.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, so, prior to going to a traffic signal then a
four-way stop can highly be considered?
MR. GOODE: It surely can be considered.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, and, and, you, you mentioned KIVA.
Maybe for some of us that don't know K-I-V-A, can, can you kind of explain
what it does?
MR. GOODE: Sure. KIVA is basically a database system that as permits come in
they're entered into KIVA. And it's a tracking software that then you can see,
okay, where did that permit go, what comments each agency had that it was sent
to. Say it was sent to eight agencies, each agency would be listed in KIVA. It
would say here's the date they got it. Here's the date they're expected to reply,
any comments, whether it's been approved, or approved with conditions, or
maybe sent back for corrections. And it's way to, to monitor that.
There's also various other modules that can be plugged in. And one of the. . .it's
well used by the public is the request for service. So, if a request for service
comes in it goes through MIS and eventually works its way to the Department and
it's a way . . .(inaudible). . . I got a pothole over here in this road, well we can
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enter it through KIVA, track it, monitor it, and then show that it's complete. And
so, it's, it's really a fantastic program that allows all these activities to be
monitored and eventually signed off, checked off.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, DSA utilize KIVA to ensure that, you know,
like State agencies, utilities, as well as County agencies respond in a timely
manner?
MR. GOODE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And if, if they don't?
MR. GOODE: Well that's one thing we find in our ordinances where we don't really
have a whole lot of teeth. And that's certainly something that I'll, I'll be pushing
as we come forward with some of these ordinance changes and I'll be working
with Corp. Counsel to fmd out how we can best word so that we have a little
better teeth. Right now, we tell the applicant well if you haven't gotten a
response of this agency go call them, go see them.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Yeah.
MR. GOODE: Then we just wait until we get a positive from the department.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, that would kind of help us in, you know,
responding to complaints all the time in regards to permits not being done?
MR. GOODE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good. I, I, I have one more question
before, you know, I relinquish the mic. I had an opportunity to go the Makawao
baseyard last week. And, you know, I, I saw what that paving machine can do to
parking lots, especially the Makawao parking lot, and they did a fantastic job on,
on the parking lot as well as...Brewer Road.
Prior, prior to doing the paving and, and the like, do you make a cost analysis in
regards to if we do it ourselves as compared to contracting the work out? I
understand that there's a limit that we can do in house that maybe we can, you
know, take a look again and probably raise the funding so that you can easily do
more in house type work. And, I believe, the, the point is $25,000. If it goes
beyond that that, you know, you got to go through this bidding process. But if we
can do the work at a much, at a cost savings, then I would rather have us do the
work since we got the equipment. Comments?
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MR. GOODE: Yes, a few comments. One is I'm not totally convinced we should just be
competing with the private sector and currently on Maui there's four pavers. Two
of which have their own batch plants. So, they have some economies of scale
associated with owning those batch plants 'cause we got to go buy material from
them. And we would only have, you know, they have multiple machines out
there, they're able to handle lots of work simultaneously, to work at nights,
et cetera.
But, I think, we have a, I think we have a place in that market to pick off jobs that
maybe more like emergency repairs that come up from time to time. But
currently any time we, we take on a job even like Brewer Road or the baseyard
that means we're not doing the other work we should be doing. And so, that's
obviously a concern for me too.
So, I think, well I've asked the, the division to provide a cost analysis of Brewer
Road and let's take a look at it and then Engineering Division can look at it and
say what, what we have normally paid, what we've been paying per, per square
foot, you know, recently and see what the cost differences are, 'cause I'm curious
too. Did it take us longer? Probably because we were learning the first job. We
probably paid more for the material because we're buying it from the other pavers
but our labor costs should be lower.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: And, so, I think, and, and quite frankly, I think, they really enjoyed work,
you know, 'cause it produces a great finish product. So, I think, there's a lot of
pride within the guys that did that work.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just, you know, by having conversation
they, they enjoyed doing the parking lot, you know, and had the different base
yards come join in, in, in regards to doing the work. Chairman, just one more last
question.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What do you think about centralizing the garage
for the County of Maui so that there's one place that we do all of the maintenance
for the vehicles and equipment?
MR. GOODE: So, that would include, you mean, the police and fire as well that we're
currently not doing or?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
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MR. GOODE: I'm not certain yet. I'd have to talk some more with the division but
currently by having the garages where the guys come in and out every day, so
when they're done with work they come in, they do a post check on their
equipment, if there's something, a defect they can tee it up it right there for the
morning for the garage, and eliminate any additional transport costs associated
with okay this machine needs work now I got to go send it five miles down the
road. That would, that would be pretty inefficient. So, certainly having garage
services right there is, is important, but it's something we could certainly can
look.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, David, very much,
or I should say, Mr. Goode, very much for all this outline. And, I think, it's good
for not only for newer Members but even Members like myself. We can become
unaware where we need to go with certain issues. This helps us bring us, bring,
bring it back into perspective.
My question is two-fold. I have two questions actually. Number one, on the
Grading Ordinance, you mentioned that you're looking at some minor changes in
the Grading Ordinance. You realize that we have. . .I brought forward a steep hill
grading ordinance for an update, right? You're aware of that one?
CHAIR COCHRAN: What...Mr. Victorino.
MR. GOODE: Yeah...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sorry, sorry, Mr. Goode. Can I just interject one second? Per
Corp. Counsel, it was recommended that to sort of be more general in our
comments while addressing any ordinance changes that we all might be
discussing later on in more detail, that way...so that was just recommended by
Corp. Counsel at this point, so, just.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, that is part of a grading ordinance. It
is not. . .being specific. . .I'm not being specific to that but he said some minor
changes.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And that, that was not incorporated with his statement and
I'm trying to make sure that he's aware of it, number one, because that would be
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part of the Grading Ordinance. And number two, I feel like this is the place to ask
the question but if you feel it's not the place to ask, fine.
CHAIR COCHRAN: No, well, Mr. Victorino, yeah, if you can just be a little general and
not, I guess, have Mr. Goode give definite specifics at this point since we will be
going . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well it's not asking for specifics. I asked if -CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --he was aware of it, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, good, all right, just wanted to put that recommendation
down.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's my question is he aware of it?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay, carry on. Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Yes, I'm aware and look forward to having that discussion in, in these
Chambers.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. That was, that was the question -CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --not to go into specifics, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, good, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And secondly, the other question I had for
you, under the eliminating of the housing codes, Mr. Goode, would that also
encompass our big challenges in the. . .after the fact for all of these roadways and
sewer, well sewer is not your division, but roadways especially that have not been
dedicated to the County of Maui. Would that fall under the building
subdivision 'Sid? Where would that fall under? And you know what I'm talking
about?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, definitely not the Housing Code, that's subdivision and
construction plans.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's where that, that, that...
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MR. GOODE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's where you'd look to make those changes that we've
discussed, I mean, about after the fact and getting these roads dedicated to the
County of Maui?
MR. GOODE: Yes. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion? Oh,
yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, but I'll wait until you have
all your Members and then I'll, I'll go.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So there may be other questions.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Carroll? No, no, no discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not right now.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you wanna go first?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, Madam Chair, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one quick question and it's in regards to gray water
and I was very, very happy to hear you talk about amending the Plumbing Code,
Mr. Goode, because I've been after this since the four years I've been here. And I
did pursue it with Representative Yamashita's office this year to be told that
really the ball is in the County's court. Is that something that's going to take a lot
of work or is that fairly simple?
When I inquired over a year ago I was told by DSA that the regulations that had
come down or that were involved were going to be so cumbersome that very few
people would benefit. You know, this is really important to us Upcountry people
and I think really to everybody that we do something so we can use this gray
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water and not be using potable water for purposes that, you know, we don't need
potable water for. I'd just like a little bit of detail if you can tell me.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Okay, Madam Chairman and Councilmember Baisa. The Department of
Health changed their rules as it relates, I believe, as it relates to the use of gray
water.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
MR. GOODE: And so, the Plumbing Code changes that we will be bringing before this
Committee will then set. . .will basically help to codify what the Department of
Health is allowing. But I don't believe, and we can obviously have a detailed
discussion at the time, is that we can go farther then what the Department of
Health is allowing. So, if they're only allowing you to go part way we can't, you
know, make it go further than that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I've referred the matter to
Council and it will be on this week's agenda, Chair, so that it will go probably to
your Committee to deal with. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Great, thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Goode, you, in your talk about traffic
signals. You talked about two-ways stops, four-stops, and then right on into
traffic signals. Have. . .what, what's your Department's thoughts on the use of
roundabouts? I know the one in Kihei is about ready to be done and unfortunately
it's a bit more expensive. . .a lot more expensive than expected because of some
underground work that needs to be done. Other municipalities, Public Works
Departments were reluctantly pulled in let's say into using them and then have
become very strong advocates of them in other tourist locations. What is your
Department's stance on that right at this point?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Councilmember Couch, I actually haven't
really dealt with that issue if you will. I was involved when I was here previously
with the roundabouts and participated in getting this first one done, which still
isn't done. So, we want to get this one completed. I think monitor the results and
personally I'd, I'd like to do more of them. We don't have. . .the costs are
generally less to maintain on annual basis, the accident rate is much lower. But,
again, it's very specific to the intersection, so the dynamics of the intersection, the
balancing of the traffic, the amount of right-of-way that's available, all has to be
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looked at, the slopes, et cetera. So, some will lend themselves to that as a possible
solution and others will not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. And resurfacing of roadways, right
now each district gets a kind of a small amount, if you will, of money
to. . .resurface roadways. So, therefore, you don't get a lot of bang for your buck
moving your equipment around or, or even sending people in different areas.
Have you considered looking at doing one district per year? I know it's, it's hard
for the other districts but once you start is there a possibility of getting all the
money into a single district so you can do a lot more for the money as opposed to
little piecemeal things, and then you just rotate, and unfortunately it's going to
take a few years to rotate back around. But, it's my understanding, with some
engineers that, that if you do the, the proper really heavy duty repair of a roadway
it could last into 20 or 30 years as opposed to just quickly resurfacing and maybe
you have a ten year lifespan or something like that. Have you considered doing
that at all?
MR. GOODE: Well, I think, you actually have two questions there. One is if we did all
the resurfacing in one district in a given year, that would actually be a, a call for
this Chamber during our budget time and I don't think that's been done in the
past. 'Cause I think everybody wants to see something done in their district.
Your second question really had to do with reconstructing roads. A lot of our
roads, especially the rural roads, were old dirt roads, and when they were
originally resurfaced many years ago, they never had the proper road build up
with the gravels underneath, et cetera, and drainage making sure it stays off. And
those roads will last longer if we reconstruct them but the cost to do that means
that only a small amount is going to get done every year. But, in general, we want
to resurface a lot more and I'm sure we'll have that discussion here at budget time
about doing a lot more resurfacing. And again, with four pavers now on island
and us doing a little bit ourselves we have the opportunity to spread out a lot of
work and mobilize a lot of different crews and get a lot done. So, really look
forward to having that discussions this coming budget cycle.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, one more.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure, go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks. You talked about maintaining drainage
facilities and, and drainage ways. You know, with, in the...with the regards to the
recent flooding and what not I know we have a short staff and it's really hard to
go all the way up in the gulches. Are we responsible, we as the County,
responsible for maintaining the gulches all the way up to the top of the mountain
or is that a private property situation where we have a hard time of getting in?
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MR. GOODE: We're definitely not responsible. I mean some of those gulches in Kihei,
the drainage areas extend to the top of Haleakala, 10,000 acres. There's no way
that we're going to be responsible for that but within our Grading Ordinance it
does state that, you know, folks that have these drainage ways on their property,
you know, can't throw junk in there. And we have the enforcement capabilities
and we've done it many times. We go in there and have people pull stuff out. We
respond to complaints. We're not actively out there looking unless we happen to
drive by, it's close to a roadway and you see it. You know, we don't go out and
do that. So, we maintain where we have direct responsibility so in the right-ofways and any particular drainage, drainage ways where we actually either own the
land or we have an easement, we're responsible for drainage. In that case, we do
it. Or like the flood, the major floodways, like I mentioned the Federally funded
ones, Kahoma, Iao, and Kaunakakai.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess, a follow-up to that, if, if I may?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Because of these recent floodings, certainly several of
the gulches in Kihei are. . .have gotten a lot of sediment in 'em up to some people
are saying four feet. How do we work, I mean, is it this Department's kuleana to
work on getting that, that sediment out of there or do they go to the owners of the
property? How, how does that work because now there's a lot of sediment, the
possibility of another, another flood is just less room, less space for the water to
be before it gets out into the ocean?
MR. GOODE: That's a very good question. I don't know the answer yet. I met with
some officials from DLNR last week in Honolulu to start this discussion and, as
you know, DLNR also has some responsibilities for floodway mapping, et cetera.
And what I'm going to do is convene whoever agency might be responsible,
including ourselves, Planning, and the Flood Hazard Ordinance, DLNR, NRCS.
And I think at this point having met with the guys at DLNR we'll start with taking
some soil samples to understand exactly what the material is and whether or not
this is a natural geological process that will just migrate itself out or if it's a type
of material that might create essentially a new elevation.
So, really the question is, is it going to stay by itself or it needs to be removed by
man or is it a natural process that resulting storms are going to take out. And I'm
also concerned about what it's going to look like this summer as things dry out
and the wind picks up. So, I'm starting to address the issue but I don't think it's
one we've dealt with before.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Any further discussion, Members? Yes,
Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead Mr. Pontanilla first, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just a fast comment in regards to road
resurfacing and the costs. In fact, the last several years what we've done was
rather than, you know, provide costs to the different locations we provided the
Department, the opportunity of controlling the costs for repaving. So, as far as
repaving type work it's one lump sum. You have the discretion in regards to the
priorities to, to work on, so.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That, you know, we, we felt that would be much
easier. You guys know the work. You guys know the area. And like what
Mr. Couch had said, yeah, half, half a million dollars goes what, half a mile So,
it doesn't make sense. So, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. What would be, you know, this
was a nice layout. . .but the biggest questions I always seem to come across from
the general public are two-fold. One is potholes and two is damage
. . . (inaudible). . .. . .damaged sidewalks. You know, who do they call specifically
for those? Which department? Highways? 'Cause -MR. GOODE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --this is one of the confusing parts is they call certain
departments and they say, no, you got to call this person. And so, who and what
do they call? I mean, that's what the public seems to come up with the most is
the highways, potholes, and sidewalk disrepair, or, or, a dangerous sidewalk.
MR. GOODE: Yes, Madam Chair and Councilmember Victorino, that's the Highways
Division.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: 270-7869.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Very good, thank you. I think. . .that, that's just what the
public needs to hear. I mean, you know, Madam Chair, that is --25-
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --pertaining to the subject matter at hand. And I think this
is something that the public asks us, all of us in this room, every time. Who do
they call? Who do they call? And, and, and, I think, that's very important. If
they know the process that eliminates some of the hassle people go through.
And the other question I had for you was in this recent floods, you know, Kihei
got all the attention and got all the publicity, not for good purposes, and Maalaea.
But Waikapu got heavily damaged too. There was a lot of problems up in
Waikapu. And, I think, you're aware of some them and we had a meeting up
there. What are the steps that the public has to take during these emergencies,
when these are occurring? This was a question that was repeated by many
homeowners. Who do I call if I need some help? I mean, my house is flooding or
the rocks are starting to come down the hillside, who do I call? And I said, my,
my first response was I would say, you know, Civil Defense if you think you're in
immediate danger, would be Civil Defense, and they in turn can pass it on to
whomever, whether it's fire, police, whoever. But, you know, in your case when
you have these 'cause they did call Public Works and many times the Public
Works answer, reaction was well we got all our crews out, we have nobody at this
time and, and I not blaming 'cause you did. You know, you really did have a real
challenge 'cause these rains did not just hit one side of the island. It hit the entire
County and that was really, you know, trying to prioritize, are, are you, you're in
imminent danger, or are you okay for little while, and then we can come see you
later. So, just to answer that question and, you know, and I know I put a lot of
questions within the question but really when you have imminent danger from
landslides or, or water flow or, you know, muddy water coming through. Who
would they. . .who would you recommend they call first in these kinds of
situations?
MR. GOODE: I think you, I think you hit the nail on the head. I think between calling
Highways Division and Civil Defense you're going to get your best responses.
Because. . .you're right, I think, Civil Defense can kind of look at it from the
broader perspective and assuming that they're, they're manned at that time and
generally they are when there's an emergency like that. They can kind of triage it
and say, okay, where does this fit and, you know, maybe it's a thing where you've
got to get the Fire, Fire Department out there or Police Department. So, like your
suggestions Civil Defense and Highways Division.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And I'm glad that 'cause the public was
asking that same very question in the Waikapu community because they had and
they didn't get much attention from the, the press because everything was
Maalaea and Kihei, no offense. But we had a lot of damage up there and a lot of
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problems up there too. So, and it's kind of a dual edge sword because some of
them maybe private, private owner related and so anyhow I won't go into that.
But, thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. At this point we have run
overtime because this is such a hot and exciting topic -ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: --here with Director Goode. We have so much to talk about here
and I just wanna say thank you for being here and obviously we definitely have a
lot more to discuss. So without further objections the Chair would defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you very much. And at this point we'll take a
five minute recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:12 a.m.
10:19 a.m.

ITEM NO. 10: INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS NEEDED TO
INITIATE PHASING OUT THE USE OF INJECTION WELLS
(C.C. No. 11-54)

CHAIR COCHRAN: . . .(gavel). . . Welcome back. The Infrastructure Management
Committee meeting will reconvene, and the second item on our agenda today is
IM-10, Infrastructure Improvements Needed to Initiate Phasing Out of the Use of
Injection Wells. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication
No. 11-54 from Councilmember Cochran referring the matter relating to
infrastructure improvements needed to initiate phasing out of the use of injection
wells. At this point, we will have five minute presentations and then a panel
discussion on the final report, which was done in 2010 from the Department of
Environmental Management's Wastewater Community Working Group in just a
moment.
We do have Mr. Ed Tschupp from the County of Kauai and their Department of
Public Works on the phone and he will talk with us a little bit about how the
County of Kauai, Lihue Wastewater Treatment Plant, recently upgraded from R-2
to R-1 and how they went, went about accomplishing that 'cause, I believe, it's
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something we here, in Maui County, are looking towards. And at this point I
guess, Scott, we do have Mr. Tschupp on the line? Okay, ready? Aloha,
Mr. Tschupp, welcome.
MR. TSCHUPP: (via teleconference) Aloha, thank you for that introduction. I was
requested by Council Staff to. . .that you were interested in having, having my
participation by phone because I presented a paper at the November 2010 HWEA,
AWWA, ASCE Wastewater Reuse Conference, which was on Maui, and my
paper topic was about our project at the Wailua. . .at the Lihue Wastewater
Treatment Plant.
And we've recently gone through a, an upgrade of that plant from. . .it has long
been a, a source of R-2 quality irrigation reuse water to the golf course, which
surrounds the facility and is adjacent to the Lihue Airport. That has been
upgraded through a public/private partnership and, you know, it was an
interesting project. So, it is now considered an R-1 facility. The water quality
difference between R-2 and R-1 has many technical, you know, it's R-1 is
decidedly a better quality water, I believe, Maui County also purveys R-1 water
and you probably know quite well, you know, that that's a better quality water.
Our main, our main thing that made our project interesting is the public partner,
public/private partnership aspect of it. In this particular case, the people who own
the golf course, which is Kauai Lagoons Resort, had a pretty strong compelling
need for the water quality upgrade to occur associated with their planned
development activities of their resort. So, in that particular case they were ready,
willing, and able to proceed separately on their own with a polishing facility that
which would accept the, the R-2 quality water that the County was producing and
then if they, if they needed to do this on their own they would take and polish the
R-2 water to be R-1 quality.
We got together with Kauai Lagoons and it just. . .everything came together very
nicely that they were willing to fund and design and manage the construction of
the improvements to our facility so that there were benefits to the developer of, of
the long-term operation and maintenance of the R-1 facility would not be a
burden upon them as a company and the County, you know, benefitted because
the developer stepped in. It was, the whole project was completed in roughly a
24 month time frame from inception to completion, which the County acting
alone, you know, certainly would not have been able to do anything like that that
quickly.
It was also done essentially on the...the, the developer paid all the bills and so
that basically accelerated from the County's point of view, accelerated the
completion of the project significantly. And also it took it out of the realm of
being something that we had to come up with the financing for. So, I, I submit
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that R-1 is a better use of, of irrigation water resources and it was done at no cost
to our ratepayers.
There were some motivating driving factors as, you know, basically the main
thing for the developer partner was that they needed for purposes of their
long-term development of the, of the resort property, they had a compelling need
for, for the water quality used at the golf course to be R-1, so they paid for it.
And we participated by working with them on it.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Wonderful. Mr. Tschupp, thank you so much. Yeah, we definitely
need some public/private partnerships to make things happen. And at this point, I
will open the floor for questions or clarification for Mr. Tschupp on Kauai. Yes,
Vice-Chair Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, Mr. Tschupp, thank you
very much and good morning from Maui to Kauai. My question to you is what
did this total project cost? I mean I know it was funded entirely by a. . .by the
developer so that's great news but an approximate cost?
MR. TSCHUPP: Yeah, approximately a little over $3 million and one of the things that
also, I think, made it beneficial for the developer is that as part of our fee structure
for the proposed development, they, they got a couple of things from the County.
One was an increase in their commitment for the, the, the resort's wastewater
capacity needs so that, you know, they've got a commitment from us to treat
100 percent of, of the wastewater from their project.
And the other thing is that we charge hookup fees, one time hookup fees, impact
fees if you will, that because they were contributing capital to the County's
treatment works they qualified for an offset of our hookup fees not to exceed the,
the value of the project or their impact fee liability. So, you know, they've made
it kind of also part of the affordability equation.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So Mr...oh.
MR. TSCHUPP: But the total price was in the vicinity slightly over 3 million.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well thank you. And the other question I had, what is the
amount of water. . .wastewater that can be treated at this facility to R-1 capacity?
'Cause you're saying you're taking 100 percent of the resort's wastewater. So,
what is the capacity of this treating facility?
MR. TSCHUPP: The permanent capacity of the Lihue Plant is two-and-a-half million
gallons a day. The current flow is around 1.2 million gallons a day. It is all being
treated to R-1 standards other than whatever comes out as off spec water that, you
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know, if there's some kind of a plant upset or something. But the, the...our...the
County of Kauai has a long-term contract essentially with Kauai Lagoons that
they will accept up to one-and-a-half million gallons a day of treated effluent and
our contracts stipulated that that will be R-2 effluent. So, the design of the, of the
R-1 plant was done so that it would cover 100 percent of their contractual
obligations. So, that the basic package was one-and-a-half mgd was the design
capacity of the plant and the, the filter plant, the upgrade. But it was also done in
such a fashion that because the, the, the Lihue Plant has more capacity than that
it's, it's got spaces allocated for the County to come in and put in additional
treatment units when the flow exceeds that one-and-a-half mgd, at which point in
time we'll be seeking other customers for R-1 water of which there are several
opportunities.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: All right, thank you, Mr. Tschupp. I appreciate your
comments and your clarification. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
. . .(teleconference audio interruption).. .

MR. COUCH: Whoops. Thank you, Mr. Tschupp.
. . .(teleconference audio interruption).. .

MR. COUCH: Got a question for you as far as you say you have other customers for
your excess capacity or excess effluent. How far away are they from the plant
and how much is it going to cost put them on the system?
MR. TSCHUPP: We haven't really nailed down the feasibility entirely of that because it
is kind of a future consideration but there are two notable potential other
customers. One is the airport property, which is immediately adjacent to the
Lihue Plant and so it would be a matter of putting in possibly a tank and some
ground storage. And the other possibility is we're not terribly far from the
so-called gateway irrigation system that is present. . .presently nonpotable water
and it's the corridor along the roadway that is leading out of the airport into, into
the island. So there is a lot of irrigation along that corridor, which is very nicely
landscaped.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Indeed it is. Thank you, thank you, Mr. Tschupp.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any further questions for Mr. Tschupp?
Oh, Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Tschupp, the three...$3 million
that the developer paid was just to retrofit the wastewater treatment plant so that it
could produce R-1 water?
MR. TSCHUPP: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And 1 5 million gallons per day is the
capacity of that conversion?
MR. TSCHUPP: That's the capacity of the, of the improvement, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, let's see, that's all the questions I have for
now. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other Members
have. . .wanted...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I got one.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You had something else, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Tschupp, is there a possibility of, I don't
know if your agreement is public records, but to have a copy sent to Maui in
regards to your dealings with this developer, private developer, in regards to the
upgrade of the plant, you know, through public/private partnership?
MR. TSCHUPP: Yes, I can, I can certainly do that. We. . .this involved use of, you
know, County property and so we felt that it absolutely needed to have an
agreement, you know, that was publicly, you know, in the light of day. And we
took the whole concept to our County Council for their, you know, concept
approval and then finally the agreement was an agreement that was a County
agreement. So, our Council was involved and I can certainly send a copy of that
agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, Mr. Tschupp, thank you for that
information and, you know, you know, it's good to hear that you had gone out
through having a public/private partnership to do this conversion. You know, as
you know, money is kind of hard to come by, yeah. So, thanks again.
MR. TSCHUPP: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any further discussion with
Mr. Tschupp? Seeing none, Mr. Tschupp, we thank you very much from Maui
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County with your input and information and I appreciate your time with us today
and looking forward to, you know, keeping in contact to further better our State.
Aloha, thank you very much.
MR. TSCHUPP: Aloha, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Bye, bye.
MR. TSCHUPP: Bye.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, short recess, please.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. . .yeah, I was gonna say, we're gonna take a brief recess so
Staff can contact our next telecommunication person on the phone which will be
Mrs. Roth from Oahu. So at this point we'll take a two minute recess.
. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:35 a.m.
10:37 a.m.

CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel). . . The Infrastructure Management Committee meeting
will now reconvene. And I, I need to notate that Council Chair Danny Mateo has
been with us and it was my, my mistake, didn't introduce him. Aloha,
Mr. Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --thank you for joining us.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And I'd also like to note that we do have Director of
Environmental Management Kyle Ginoza in the gallery and also Director
Dave Taylor from the Department of Water in the gallery and. . .that I believe is
everyone. Okay. And I...our next person we're going to introduce is also on the
phone with this us morning. Her name is Lauren Roth Venu of Oahu, and at this
point I will bring Lauren in to give her five minute presentation and we will also
have questions and answers period for her. Hi, Ms. Venu, Venu. Are you there?
MS. VENU: (via teleconference) Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, aloha.
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MS. VENU: Thank you, Councilwoman Cochran, yeah, and thank you for the invitation
to come and speak in front of the entire Council this morning on this topic. You
know, I'll, from what I understand you have folks who will...EPA, DLNR, and
other experts, and the water quality aspect of injection wells. And knowing that
Ed just spoke, I'm sure he gave a great testimony on opportunities for
public/private partnerships. So, I'll just kind of jump in and hopefully providing
other forums and information that might be helpful on this topic.
Basically, yeah, I'm sure you guys are, are well aware of the, you know, there's
certain differences between the public and private injection wells and the water
quality thereof. You know, when we look at kind of the evolution of wastewater
treatment and the reasoning behind some of the infrastructure choices that were
developed, you know, 30 years ago on the islands, including injections wells and
centralized treatment plants. You know, those were based on, you know, working
out of the Clean, Clean Water Act to, you know, provide some primary treatment
and disposal in areas, you know, that were more appropriate than otherwise was
done previously to that.
But since, since the installation of a lot of, you know, the municipal sewer pipes
and injection wells, you know, the technology has rapidly evolved so that, you
know, we can treat to secondary and tertiary standards for onsite reuse which
obviously in places where, such as Maui, where, you know, potable water supply
is limited. There's obviously great. . .there could be great incentives to, you
know, . . .(inaudible). . . use of reused water, which I know you guys are doing at
the Kihei Wastewater Treatment Plant.
But the whole idea is, is, you know, when we start talking about that Kihei
Wastewater Treatment Plant or other centralized systems the cost becomes limited
to the dual infrastructure that has to go into place and basically the energy cost to
pump it back to people that could use it. So, you know, in terms of where
injection wells are currently in place for private systems, you know, the
opportunities to have onsite wastewater treatment that could treat to a reuse level
locally and reused locally might be an appropriate solution.
And, you know, kind of the approach that, that Roth Ecological Design takes into
account as we, we specialize mostly in natural systems technologies to perform
the secondary and tertiary components of wastewater treatment for onsite reuse.
So, we incorporate technologies that are nonproprietary such as our constructed
wetlands and tank-based systems. We also work with living machine technology,
which was what actually brought me to the islands about ten years ago. But it's
the whole idea of, basically it's bioremediation. It's the idea of wetlands and
nature serve as like the kidneys and livers of the plant and engineers then can
design them into our landscapes to clean various forms of polluted water to a
reuse level.
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And what makes them really interesting in terms of especially what we're dealing
with, you know, often with injection wells, you know, that they do an excellent
job of scrubbing out additional nutrients that are often leftover, even if you meet
the 30-30 BOD removal and suspended solids and wastewater treatment.
So, that it provides great options to, you know, showcase native plants. You can
actually create other kinds of economic, economic development opportunities by
growing things that have economic value such as, you know, even cut flowers,
tropical flowers, for market. An example was in the city of South Burlington
where I was located before I came to Hawaii, the treatment plant that consisted of
the tank-based living machine technology and the treatment process itself was
producing flowers for the farmers market and then a local plant nursery connected
itself to the treatment plant to reuse the water for its nursery plants. Locally at
Hualalai, you know, following that concept of, you know, converting what would
be considered liability into economic opportunities. On the golf course at
Hualalai where they were, we were designing something to conserve. . .designing
a water feature to conserve three-and-a-half million gallons of water. We also in
the meantime were able to convert it into, you know, a fishpond that would
produce moi, mullet, and shrimp for the resort's restaurant so that they had not
only economic incentives to save the water but then they're also producing
products and that's sort of how we go about design.
So, you know, in terms of, of how to, you know, how I envision the future of, of,
you know, treatment systems in Hawaii in general and, you know, especially on
Maui, you know, I think it makes a lot of sense to provide incentives for
decentralized systems. I'm sure Ed covered, you know, the opportunities in
public/private partnerships that, you know, in areas especially where, you know,
they're using injection wells and, you know, whether or not it becomes a, you
know, over time to, you know, remove injection wells entirely but to look at
providing some kind of, sort of incentives for the private wells be upgraded to
onsite treatment and reuse systems.
And to really, you know, just have a infrastructure system that will, you know,
allow for as much water to be reused onsite or in areas that could reuse it and
have, you know, little water being displaced in the ocean especially
. . . (inaudible). . . in drought conditions with climate change and, you know, water
quality issues that might affect our, our otherwise, you know, environmental
resources that, you know, stimulate our economy through tourism and also are
important. . .have important value for, you know, cultural and environmental
purposes.
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So, anyways so that's, that's sort of in a nutshell quickly kind of what I was going
to talk to you about today and I'm obviously open to questions and clarifications
because I know I only had five minutes to cover a big topic.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Lauren. What is it your company you
represent, the name of the company?
MS. VENU: Yeah, I'm sorry. Yeah. I'm the owner of, of Roth Ecological Design. We
serve as the partner firm for several mainland ecological engineering firms,
including Ocean Arks International, Natural Systems International, John Todd
Ecological Design, and, and Eco Solutions. Basically all of those engineers focus
more or less in natural systems for wastewater, storm water, and even more or less
commercial water features.
So, but basically, yeah, I was working with Ocean Arks originally back in 2000,
which when we brought the technology to, the living machine technology to
Hawaii under. . .it was a . . .(inaudible). . . program and so since then we, we
made a formal company here that serves as the Pacific based affiliates.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Great, thank you, Lauren. I will now open the floor for questions
and answers from our Members. Members, any questions for Ms. Venu? Seeing
none, I guess, you were crystal clear about everything and, and wonderful,
wonderful options, and, and thank you for all the good work you're doing there
and we'll keep communication lines open with you. Thank you for your time
today.
MS. VENU: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Are you going to be sitting in? I have two more panelists here.
MS. VENU: Sure, I've got a, I've got a little bit of time to hang on.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, all righty, great, if . .I guess, you'll be there if we, we come
up with some questions for you. Thank you, Lauren.
MS. VENU: Okay, great, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You're welcome. And next I will. . .we'll have presentations from
our panel, and you'll see to my right is Jeffrey Schwartz and to my left is
Russell Sparks, and thank you both for sitting patiently and waiting through
everyone else's presentations. So, I'll open up the floor to Mr. Jeffrey Schwartz.
MR. SCHWARTZ: Aloha, Madam Chairman and other Members of the Infrastructure
Management Committee. Mahalo for the opportunity to appear today on behalf
-35-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
February 28, 2011

of the D.I.R.E. Coalition. We are a network, you have the testimony in front of
you, so. We are a network...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I don't think he's on.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Is the microphone on?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, it's not on, yeah.
MR. SCHWARTZ: Is that it?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: There you go.
MR. SCHWARTZ: Better? Thank you, mahalo. The D.I.R.E. Coalition is a network of
Maui based organizations and individuals working together to protect our
nearshore marine environment and to conserve precious water resources by
minimizing the use of injection wells for disposing wastewater effluent near the
ocean, and instead adequately treating, reclaiming, and reusing these water
resources beneficially and safely on land. The D.I.R.E. Coalition includes
representatives from Maui Tomorrow, the Sierra Club, Surfrider Foundation, the
Hawaii Wildlife Fund, and a number of other organizations and individuals,
including some, some of the neighborhood organizations and community groups.
We have three overall messages to convey in this brief testimony today. . . . (cell
phone rings). . . Pardon me. . . .(cell phone rings). . . I apologize. Okay.
The. . .my apologies. We have three basic messages to convey today.
The first message is one of deep concern. The reason we call ourselves the
D.I.R.E. Coalition is because we have urged the County "Don't Inject, Re-direct"
and recycle these precious resources rather than treating them as pollution and
throwing them away because in our view the situation is dire. We are in a
multi-year drought with climate growing hotter and we are discarding precious
water resources that could be reclaimed and recycled. Eighty percent right now of
our, of our wastewater goes into the ocean through the injection wells instead of
for reuse on irrigation and on land. Not only are we in the midst of a decades, the,
the drought, but we're in the midst of a decades long struggle of over water rights,
which could be alleviated in part by saving and reusing the 15 billion gallons of
water per year. We aspire to agricultural self-sufficiency on the island and yet we
are letting good farm and pasture land remain dry and fallow. The situation is
dire because our friends, neighbors, family, and visitors who work and play in the
ocean are experiencing treatment resistant staph infections when they do that on
Maui but not when they do that in other places. The situation is dire because we
know our precious reefs around Maui are deteriorating and we know this is
caused by a variety of factors, not just injection wells but they are a contributing
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factor. The situation is dire because reef scientists warn us that action on all
fronts including reducing nutrient discharges to the ocean is needed now to
protect our reefs. The situation is dire because we know it will take years to
reclaim and recycle most of Maui's wastewaters even if we all agreed to start now
and push hard. Yet. . .yes, the situation is dire and we need to act now if it's not
going to grow worse. That's our first message.
But our second message is one of hope. We are hopeful today because we know
the wisdom of the ancient Hawaiian saying that in English translates to, no task is
too big when done together. I'm sorry my Hawaiian is not very good so I'm
going to mumble through this and hope you'll bear with me. A'ohe hana nui ka
alu'ia, no task is too big when done together. There's great wisdom there. And
we are hopeful because there seems to be a growing consensus on Maui that we
need to treat, reclaim, and reuse our wastewater effluent, not discharge
inadequately treated effluent through the wells and into the ocean.
As early as 1995, we had a financial blue print for enhancing wastewater
recycling in the Brown and Caldwell report, called "Rate and Fee Alternatives for
Reclaimed Water Services", that's available online at the, at the site that's given
to you. And if any of you want it in electronic form I'll be happy to send the
testimony to you that way so you can click the link And it has a lot of different
ideas for how to finance wastewater reuse and recycling, good ideas.
Secondly, Mayor Arakawa, who worked at two of the, two of the wastewater
treatment plants previously, testified at the 2...2008 EPA Lahaina hearing in
favor of greater wastewater recycling and phasing out injection wells.
Specifically, he acknowledged that there's a severe water shortage problem that
water treatment of the County, the Water Department of the County is having to
go through. So you have to balance off what are the community needs. The
community needs to have more water availability. We cannot continue to dilute
streams to get more water. So, it makes sense and a lot of speakers have pointed
this out, in fact every virtually every speaker at that, at that hearing came to the
same conclusion that we needed to be phasing out the injection wells and moving
as quickly as feasible . . .(odd noise). . .10:54:03 pardon me, toward reclaiming
and reusing the water. We have to start reuse and to make it a requirement to
reuse water that we have available that can be used in the proper way for
irrigation.
Former Mayor Tavares sent a goal for ending injection wells...set a goal of
ending injection wells and achieving 100 percent water reuse.
And the Community Working Group, which, which she helped form, that brought
together business, agriculture, utility representatives, neighborhood associations,
environmental scientists, engineers, fishermen, native Hawaiian groups, and
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education specialists. They all have put together a package that you probably
have access to that recommended a comprehensive menu of strategies which
when implemented will move Maui island significantly closer to the dual goals of
increasing wastewater recycling and reducing reliance on injection wells.
So, that brings us to our third message even though the situation is dire and we
have hope for doing it, it's. . .that's why today's hearing is so timely for us. It's
time to stop arguing about whether or not injection wells are good or bad, whether
or not we can afford to recycle more water by charging higher wastewater
treatment fees, or who is to blame for the decline of the reefs. It's time to act like
we're in this canoe together and together seek practical steps to improve and
extend the infrastructure as much and as soon as possible so we can treat the
wastewaters properly, reclaim them, and reuse them beneficially and safely on
land to fight Maui's wastewater shortage and protect the ocean resources.
Over 1,900 other communities across the U.S. and in countries elsewhere, where
there is water shortage beyond our shores, have taken concrete steps to reclaim
and recycle their wastewater effluent safely and beneficially. We already do this
some at Lahaina and Kihei. Now, we have to talk about specific next steps in
infrastructure development to move us as quickly as possible toward the shared
goals of greater wastewater reuse, phasing out injection wells, except as a
measure of last resort, and we know that may be necessary, at all three County
plants, including Kahului.
So, we welcome your leadership, Council Chair. . .or Councilmember Cochran
and Chair of this Committee, in calling this hearing and inviting this panel and
your Committee to the discussion of how do we make infrastructure progress as
soon as possible to maximize waste...wastewater reuse and protect the health and
well-being of our ocean, our reefs, our people who work and play there, and our
economy, because after all Maui's economy is dependent importantly on a sense
that we have pristine oceans that are inviting us and beautiful healthy land. And
so, this is an opportunity for us to work together. Now having said all that I
wanted to acknowledge there are no easy solutions here. If there were easy
solutions the problem would have been solved long ago. There is no free money
here. If there were we'd have this problem solved. So, we recognize that you
have difficulties, the Department has difficulties, the Mayor has difficulties. We
have all have difficulties, okay, but that's a reason to think about how we pull
together and get the can do attitude for this not the no can. We are here to say we
can do. We invite you to the. . .help us and let us help you find a solution as the
Community Working Group started to point out solutions are available. We
should move toward them as soon as we can. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Schwartz. The floor is now open for any
discussion or questions for the panelists?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You're going to have the
Department head also be involved in this discussion?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, if you need them to. . .would you like Environmental
Management here and Department of Water Supply?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, because the, the last meeting that we had,
you know, Mr. Ginoza provided us with some information in regards to the
Kahului Treatment Plant. You know, maybe he can provide us more insights
regarding Lahaina as well as Kihei and, you know, what Mr. Schwartz had said,
you know, if we're going to do it together we need to work together. And, I
think, one of the biggest problems that we have in this County is how we're going
to finance this problem and, and, you know, we all gotta agree that, you know, we
gotta start at some point in trying to rid of the injection wells. But, yeah, you
know, I, I would appreciate if the department head, you know, provide us also
with some insights regarding what they're doing to support, you know, the issue
regarding injection wells and getting rid of injection wells. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we hear everybody and then have a big discussion
or do you want to do it individually?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, would you, Members, would you rather have Mr. Sparks
present and then we discuss?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Probably, yeah -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO, --I would prefer that Madam Chair, if we can.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And then we can discuss and also have, like Mr. Pontanilla
said, have the departments up here to answer questions as they are informed,
please.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay, our next panelist will be then be Mr. Russell Sparks.
Aloha, Russell. Thank you for being here. Department of Aquatic Resources.
MR. SPARKS: Good morning -CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. SPARKS: --thank you for having me. I actually, I came here just to participate as a
resource if you folks had questions. I have in the past provided presentations on
at least two occasions to the Water Resource Committee and many of you have
been involved in that as well.
I'm an employee of the Department of Land and Natural Resources, Division of
Aquatic Resources. I'm a marine scientist as well as an educator. I also am in
charge as the project leader for the Maui Marine Monitoring Program in which we
go out and actively monitor the changes to our coral reef ecosystems in terms of
coral reef, coral reef health, and fish, and invertebrates, and the other animals that
utilize the reef. So, that's the expertise I bring here. I've also sat on the
Community Working Group that the past Administration brought together over
the last year.
I've been involved in discussions in terms of injection wells and reuse for quite a
while. I am no. . .by no means a wastewater treatment expert, an engineer, or
anyone that can talk to that effect. And one of the things it is heartening for me to
see that so many people are very concerned about this, that people are starting to
come together and want to move forward. One of the things I want to, you know,
put out there again is that we need to remember that the threats are numerous to
our coral reef environment. Land based pollution and nitrification and just the
adding of a significant amount of water to areas where it was not naturally found
can be quite substantial, and in the areas near these, these treatment plants and
injection wells the coral reefs, as well as in other areas around the island, are quite
stressed.
So, as we start to think about how we move into towards phasing out injection
wells, reusing water, and so forth, we need to be cognizant of the fact that the
reefs are continuing to decline. They are continuing to feel these stresses and we
cannot and we should not sit back and think we have 20, 30, 40 years to solve this
problem. So, that's, that's all I want to say today and I want to be here to answer
any of your questions if you have them. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Sparks. And I just want to let the Members know,
Mr. Pontanilla and everyone, that I intend to have a full panel of our departments
here on my next IM meeting to address anything we've heard or any concerns or,
you know, collaboration they'd like to see happen. So, that's when
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department. . .I was going to get the whole slew of our department heads to be
here to discuss. . .address this issue that we're discussing here today. The floor is
now open though if anybody has any questions for Mr. Sparks. Yes,
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not for Mr. Sparks but for Mr. Schwartz.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, we all talk about the injection wells
at the County treatment facilities. As far as the private injection wells along the
coastline, have we made any attempt to monitor those, those? I understand
they're much shallower and, and near the ocean.
MR. SCHWARTZ: I'm not sure I can provide a great deal of information on that,
Mr. Pontanilla. I think that we do know, however, that one of the areas of the
nearshore marine resources that are, that are most challenged is the Maalaea area
and that's the area where you have the most of these small injection wells -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, right, right.
MR. SCHWARTZ: --individual. So, we know that that's a concern and it's one of the
reasons why in the conversations in the Community Working Group and there are
people here by the way from. . .who are on the, who are on the Community
Working Group in the audience who represent Maalaea. But there is, there is
awareness of the possibility of bringing about a regional treatment plant for that
area that could replace, better treat the, the effluent from the individual condos
and, and, and residences there. And as a result of the better treatment, remove
some of the nutrients, and reclaim and reuse on land. And so, that's an option that
we think need to be, need to be considered.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, when you say regional we looking at regional
in the sense that the County of Maui build this plant or does it become like
something like Kauai did, which present. . .you know, it kind of working, a
private/public type partnership?
MR. SCHWARTZ: It's, I think, it's probably something has to be a public private
partnership to make it work. It's a little bit complicated to do in a situation where
you have existing infrastructure in place and existing commitments and it's a lot
easier to deal with when you're doing new development. And so, all new
development in our view needs to have appropriate, appropriate fee structures and
arrangements to ensure that all the new development is done in a way that will,
will produce better treatment of wastewater, and more on land reclamation and
reuse and recycling.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you, and, and that woman that was
on the teleconference. She kind of mentioned, you know -CHAIR COCHRAN: Is Lauren still on?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --doing more onsite type of treatment plants.
And, and, I think, that was the, I, I guess, recommendation that was made by our
former Wastewater Treatment Plant Manager at the time utilizing onsite treatment
plants. But, yeah, you know, as we go through the Maui Island Plan when we
come to wastewater, you know, we should have I guess healthy discussions in
regards to how do we plan treatment for this County, Maui, Molokai and Lanai so
that, you know, at least we have a plan that we can look forward in the next
30 years in trying to resolve this issue. But again, you know, I want to thank you
and your testimony this morning. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. And, Ms. Venu, you're still on the line
with us, Lauren?
MS. VENU: Yes, I am, actually if I can make a comment regarding existing
infrastructure and possible solutions. I'm not sure if the, if the Council is, is
familiar with. . .it's a term called sewer mining. It's an odd term but it, it
was. . .it's the idea that basically with...within an existing network of, of sewer
pipes, you know, you look at opportunities within the landscape where you could
reuse water, so work within that type, that type structure.
So, for example, you have, you have all your sewer pipes running, either the Kihei
Wastewater Treatment Plant, I think the better example is the Lahaina one in a
sense this is a long distance and you can find, find areas where you want to reuse
and then basically it's almost like an . . . (inaudible). . . system you offshoot from
the main sewer pipe, you treat. . .you build a tertiary treatment plant in the locale
of where you want to, where you want to treat, reuse, just treat to that volume and
let the, the rest continue downstream to the Kihei Wastewater Treatment Plant.
That, that's one technique that's, that's kind of been a, a newer idea that's been
spinning up in the mainland as well as overseas and countries like Australia where
they have issues. . .the same kind of issues they're running into needing to reuse
water and making it into, you know, an economical way of doing so. And in that
sense you don't pay for it. . .that would provide an example of a...that would
provide an opportunity for a public/private partnership and it also would allow for
not having to put in dual infrastructure and all the L&M costs associated with
that. So, that's just one example that I, that I am familiar with that.
That, you know, I also, I sit on and Chair the Water and Wastewater
Subcommittee for . . .(inaudible). . . but Honolulu City and County has a
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Sustainability Building Task Force. And obviously, we're going through a large
infrastructure change over in the next 10 years, 10 to 20 years.
So, you know, the concepts of how we can look at our existing infrastructure and
especially when opportunities do arise where we have the need to upgrade and fix,
whether or not there are other opportunities available to, you know, upgrade it to
the needs of kind of today's needs versus, you know, the needs of 30 years ago
when it was originally designed. And definitely, you know, a new development
to have those strategies in place makes a lot of sense.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Great, thank you for that insight, Lauren. And at this point, the,
the floor is still open for anymore questions and discussions. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, thank you everybody for being
here, very, very good information. I do want. . .I have a question to, I guess,
possibly the Department. Do you mind if we have the Department down at all or?
CHAIR COCHRAN: No, Mister. . .Kyle, Department of Environmental Management?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure. 'Cause I'm not sure who can answer this question
so I'm going to kind of put it out there. Does anybody know, I guess,
Mr. Schwartz, you were talking about some stuff too. Are there any published or
peer reviewed scientific papers that link injection wells to coral reef degradation,
algae blooms, and staph infections on Maui? Are there anything 'cause I've been
trying to find some scientific studies and I just can't find it that, that actually link
injection well effluent to those three things.
MR. SPARKS: I'll, I'll answer that as best as I can. I mean scientific certainty cause and
effect is very difficult in a lot respects. And especially when you're dealing with
very complex ecosystems with a lot of inner, you know, inner linked parts. What
we do know, what is clearly driving coral reef degradation all over the world are
three main things that concern NOAA, concern Resource Managers for the State
and County levels. . .local levels all over the world, over fishing, land based
pollution, and very general . . .(inaudible). . . which involves sedimentation and
nitrification and global warming and the things that go along with that, ocean
acidification, sea level rise. So, then when you...how you try to pull things apart.
Scientifically around Maui there are peer reviewed and published publications
that basically show that the wastewater that goes into the injection wells is
coming up into through the . . .(inaudible). . . through the ground, into the coral
reef ecosystem and that that is, is coming from the wastewater treatment plants.
This is in Lahaina. Meghan Dailer, et al., as well as the work done by the U.S.
Geological Survey, Chip Hunt, and other . . .(inaudible). . . --

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
February 28, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Does the Council have that? Madam Chair, does the
Council have that? If not, can we, can we get copy for everybody for that study?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I didn't see it in here. And, Madam Chair, speaking of
the report from the, the work group. I didn't see any appendixes and I understand
that there are some appendixes for that report that have maps and graphs and what
not. So, is possible that we can get that as well?
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Scott?
MR. JENSEN: The information you're talking about is labeled as IM, Item 2, which was
the transmittal from the Department of Environmental Management containing a
compact disc with all 850 pages, which for the public's information is also
available on their website. For both that item and since it was mentioned in this
referral from the Committee Chair, that is IM-10, which is on today's agenda, it
expands a reference beyond just that for which there was just some minimal paper
summaries attached. So, you have that full reference for you in IM-2 on CD.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wonderful, thank you. I guess this for Mr. Ginoza, the
Kahului Beach Road, of course, main replacement several years ago. It was my
understanding and correct me if I'm wrong that the old pipe was left in there for
R-1 use should we ever hook it up or was that a wish list? 'Cause I'd, I'd heard
that being talked about quite a bit. Is, is that. . .did that actually happen or no?
MR. GINOZA: Did not. . .did, did we start using it for reuse or?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, did you leave the pipe in?
MR. GINOZA: We left the pipe in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, the pipe is there ready to go. So, in Option One, in
this Central Maui Potential R-1 Recycled Water Expansion it pretty much, you
know, in order to get the, the water to HC&S and save 1 9 million gallons for only
about $1.8 million, it said Option One needed to be done first. Well we. . .it looks
like Option One, which was $20-some million. Most of that's already done. You
just have to go from, it looks like Lono all the way to Hale Mahaolu, and we're
good to go. So, can you guys provide this, this or, Madam Chair, can we have
them provide Council with a cost to go, to use the existing infrastructure that's
down there and bring the water, I guess, it's called Option Three, in the, into
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Central Maui because that, that seems like it would be a good use of the existing
infrastructure and best bang for the buck in that.
MR. GINOZA: I believe the, the force main you're talking about is the one goes along...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It goes...the Y. Hata Building.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah, the one that we're suggesting as part of the reclaimed, Central
Maui reclaimed water...Recycled Water Verification Study actually went up
Kaahumanu Avenue instead going to Maui Lani, not toward the Paukukalo area.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, well maybe we can discuss that -MR. GINOZA: Okay, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at another time 'cause that. . .it looks like there's pipe
already there ready to go that we just need to hook it up.
MR. GINOZA: We can look into that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. You mentioned, Mr. Sparks, that over fishing,
land based pollution, and sea level rise, and acidification, I guess. You know, I
agree, we should really move towards eliminating or reducing the use of injection
wells and, and part of it was that the whole Kahului force main, Beach Road force
main replacement was a good start.
But in going through all of these numbers here there's, there's almost a
$100 million worth of stuff we could do, and, I guess, if, if . .is your concern, I
guess, Mr. Schwartz this is more towards. If your concern is really the reef and
one of the biggest things that have been ever since I've moved to Maui for
20 years has been runoff. Runoff has been the biggest cause of pollution in, into
the ocean basically. For a $100 million we can get can a two-edge sword here at
least on the Kihei side and that is if we can capture a lot of that runoff and
mitigate it up there that does two things. One it stops reef degradation, in my
opinion, the most major cause of reef degradation and also stop the flooding in
Kihei, which. . .did you guys look into that as. . .because we have, we as a
Council, only have so much money. We as the taxpayers have only so much
money to give. Where is the best place to, to put that money? I guess, was that
ever discussed in your group?
MR. SCHWARTZ: Well and our, our group recognizes that there are many causes and
we tried to acknowledge that. . .many causes of reef degradation including
sedimentation and, and storm water runoff, and we support appropriate measures
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to control that. And so, that's a legitimate topic for conversation and we, we
welcome it, not, not resist it, that's the first thing to say.
The second thing to say is we don't pretend to have all the answers. It's going to
take the knowledge of, of a larger group than ours to figure this out. And that's
why we invite community conversation about it.
The third point is to say we'd like you to open your thoughts to the idea that we
start with this notion that when done together all things can be achieved. And that
doesn't mean pie in the sky, it means we have to, we have to think realistically.
But we looked, for instance, at how groups like Prescott, Arizona dealt with their
wastewater problem. And in Prescott, Arizona, they created a very expensive
wastewater treatment collection, land, land reclamation and reuse facility. But
they paid for it. . .$67 million through an auction of the new water rights that were
created as a result of the generation of the new water supply through the, through
the reclamation of the water. They, they did an innovative auction program and
raised $67 million. Now, I'm not saying that exact situation is immediately
transferable to our situation but if we started to think creatively about it we could
find ways to raise money.
The, the. . .one of the things that was a limiting consideration in our earlier
conversations with the Department of Environmental Management was that the
Department insisted that the only way to fund improvements in wastewater
reclamation treatment and recycling. . .the only way is through increased sewer
user fees. We don't believe that that's the case. We believe that there are many
ways to raise the money. . .ways because we believe that everybody will benefit
from land...appropriate recycling of the wastewaters. And therefore, everybody
has an interest in helping to pay for this. There are a lot of creative ways. I
suggested some of them are laid out in this 1995 report. Some of them are laid
out on our website where we reference the Prescott, Arizona example.
But when the, when the Community Working Group got together it also identified
the prospect of very small, tiny fees that be on frequent transactions, like a very
small hundredth of a, hundredth of a penny fee on that would go, for instance,
each, each check that's written from a Maui check holder. Okay, that's a very
small cost that people would hardly notice but it aggregates if you have enough
transactions. There are a lot of creative ways to raise money, and what we're
talking about here is infrastructure that's going to be good for, going to cover 20,
30 years. So, we have bondable, amortizable costs for these kinds of things that
can be paid for over time and we have a low interest rate environment now, which
is the best time to float bonds.
So, from our standpoint we ought to be thinking creatively and we're not
suggesting that any of these are slam dunk solutions. But what we are suggesting
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is let's come at this with a can do attitude, how do we do it, not why we can't do
it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have more but I'll yield.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Any further discussion from other Members? Seeing
none, so, Mr. Couch, you want to conclude?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess, Mr. Ginoza, one of the things that, that
was, was not mentioned in one of these reports was pumping the water up...it was
mentioned a little bit, pumping the water up to Haleakala Ranch on the Kihei side,
but also on the Lahaina side the, the coffee farms up there. Is that a feasible cost
'cause I didn't see that as, as an option in...you don't have a Lahaina side, I
guess, in any of the reports. Because we are suffering with a drought and because
our. . .we want to be sustainable and because with, along with this drought we
started losing a lot of cattle, that's a possibility if you just pump the water up
there. And I, I don't know the costs and, and what it would entail but it seems to
be we wouldn't have to dig up any roads. We could put a temporary Driscopipe
sort of if, if you will because if it leaks it waters the land even further below. So,
things like that that could help with getting rid of the injection...most of the
injection wells...injectate and be of low cost to the community
MR. GINOZA: We're actually in the process of doing a Westside recycled water
verification study like we did in Central and South Maui to give you. . .this body
as well as the Administration an update of the costs required to expand the
recycled water system.
There actually was a, a line put in to a reservoir, I think it was at like 300 feet, for
Maui Land and Pine to use some of our recycled water. But the pumps and the
line haven't been used for a while so we would have to look at the feasibility of,
of using that line again.
What we are pursuing right now is as far as additional reuse in Lahaina is putting
in the infrastructure to serve for the North Beach properties. And so, they have
contributed some money in order to do the design in large part as well as
construction of certain elements of expanding the Lahaina reuse system. And so
that, we're looking at storage being at on the order of, I think, 220 feet, to
optimize as far as what kind of pressures they would need for their irrigation
system.
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But definitely if we get input as to whether the coffee farms or other users might
want to use additional re...reclaimed water we can expand this or look into that.
Partially up to now it's been a matter of, you know, trying to find the users of our
reclaimed system as well as trying to then incorporate it into our phasing. You
know, because we have had a program of trying to expand the reuse, the recycled
water system, and the next step right now is to continue with Lahaina. But as I
had mentioned in one or two meetings ago we do have the Central Maui study and
as part of the discussion today you have the South Maui study, which were just
done over the last two years so they're pretty current. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. So, Madam Chair, at least there. . .it
is top of mind for everybody in, in projects that we're doing we want to see how
we can incorporate and it has been for a while so I don't think that's an issue with
everybody.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just coming up with the funds with...we have
everybody else. Thank you. No more.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Schwartz, we're going to wrap
it up here and, Lauren, if you want to stay on great. If you want to sign off I just
want to say thank you for being with us today.
MS. VENU: Thank you very much. I, I probably have to sign off at this point but.
CHAIR COCHRAN: All righty, thank you so much -MS. VENU: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --aloha.
MS. VENU: Thank you, aloha.
MR. SCHWARTZ: Thank you for the opportunity to appear today. I just want to close
by putting this, a little bit of context from the Community Working Group.
The. . .this comes from the Community Working Group report and it, it says
that...to help you understand the context. It says since Fiscal Year 2000,
2 2 million has been spent on recycled water infrastructure, less than 2 percent of
the wastewater CIP spending in the last decade. So, we've been spending
98 percent of our CIP money not on wastewater recycling when it comes to the
waste management here. And in, in Fiscal Years 1995 and 1998 we spent
considerable sums on constructing the Kihei and Kaanapali recycled water
distribution sums and upgrading Kihei and Lahaina facilities to R-1 quality.
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So, it's been 12 to 15 years since we had a determined investment of CIP money
in wastewater reclamation and recycling. I just think that's an important context
and I appreciate all of the Council Members' interest today and
Councilmember Couch in particular here speaking up for the fact that we need to
do what we can and keep this top of mind, that's very much our message and we
appreciate your and we want to support and, and echo our appreciation for, for
your voice and the voice of all who have spoken out on this. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Schwartz. Mr. Sparks, you had closing
comments? Thank you.
MR. SPARKS: Yeah, thank you. I just wanted to reply real quickly to Mr. Couch's
question about sedimentation. Sedimentation, runoff from land is very much a
concern we have for the reefs and as Members of the Infrastructure Committee if
at some time you want to bring us. . .bring me back to address that I would be
more than happy to. If you have plans to deal with how you slow down that
water, how you capture the sedimentation, we're 100 percent supportive of it
because when it does enter the ocean it absolutely affects the health of the coral
reef eco system. That's all.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Sparks. And Members? Yes,
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chairman, thank you very much. And
Mr. Sparks, thank very much for your comments. I'm really looking forward to
seeing the State's perspective in how they plan to work with us, yeah. And then
for Mr. Ginoza, at this particular point in time, what is the, the service provided
by the County of Maui to specifically Maalaea area in terms of wastewater?
MR. GINOZA: It's private, it's a private system.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MR. GINOZA: Or private systems.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, that means all these condominiums along the way
should actually start working on retrofitting their facilities. If in fact, Mr. Sparks
say that it is, it is the Maalaea area where the reefs are really stressed then all
these individual condo owners and operators should damn well start looking at
how to take care of it. Don't throw the burden back on us. We're partners and as
we heard through another, another individual a little bit ago, the private and the
public sector should be working together. So, you know what, where the hell is
that sector? So, what I'm saying is like, you know, it is our problem but it's also
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theirs as well. So, I think, it is more than adequately fair for us to take a look at
which areas we should be looking at, you know, as a priority. And if in fact,
Maalaea is that area because their reefs are more predominantly stressed there
then somebody from that district had better start stepping up and let's start
addressing it together. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Any further discussions? Seeing none, I
will defer this item. With no objections, I'll defer the item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And the meeting of the Infrastructure Management
will now. . .will now close for the day. . . .(gavel).
. .
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